
Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

September 11, 2014
Minutes

Board Attendees: Chairperson Karen Nash, Norman Hunt, and Darcus Bisher 
Staff Attendees: Clerk to the Board/Interim Manager Renae Stafford, Office/Finance Manager Lisa Hedrick


Guest Attendees: see attached list 
Karen Nash called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 
Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the August 14, 2014 Minutes and Renae Stafford discussed that Gene Hartman had inquired at last month’s meeting why a tank had not yet been installed at the Pinehaven Fire Department. She further discussed that staff research has confirmed that this location is one of the non-simple connections where a tank and line were not installed during the original construction. She confirmed that Jay Thomas has discussed this with Mr. Hartman, but that she will follow up with a phone call as well. Renae Stafford also reminded the Board that Mr. Hartman had also stated that he understood that the Fire Department on Badin Lake Rd. had agreed to allow a portion of their property to be filled with excess construction rubbish, in exchange for the contractor/the District to cover with dirt and level the area. She confirmed that staff is still researching this matter. Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve the Minutes as written, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 3-0. 
Public Comment: There were no guests registered to address the Board. 

Adoption of the Agenda: Following the Board’s review of the draft agenda, Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve the agenda as written, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 3-0.  
Reports/Old Business 

Badin Lake Sewer Project/Connections Update: Renae Stafford discussed that there are 176 residents fully operational on the wastewater system and that staff had finalized the number and location of non-simple connections in the second portion of Pinehaven and mailed the 90 day notification to appropriate property owners. She updated the Board that the total non-simple connection percentage remains around 20% and confirmed that approximately 50 of 110 assembly replacements have been completed in the Lakemont/Whip-O-Will subdivision. She also reminded the Board that previous manager Gray Walls had originally planned to complete lateral assembly replacements and connections beginning in Shamrock and Dixie Shores, but had to revise the plan and begin at the other end of Badin Lake when it was discovered that in at least these two subdivisions, the conduit fitting which screws into the residential grinder tanks, was not the part that was specified in the project plans. Renae Stafford further discussed that the installed fitting breaks easily, which would allow wastewater to seep from tanks, and that based on the number of substitute fittings purchased by the contractor, a portion if not all locations in the Lakemont/Whip-O-Will area may have this fitting installed as well. She confirmed that staff will be completing a spot check to determine whether or not the fitting was throughout the entire subdivision and will also be consulting with Mr. McGougan regarding this issue. Renae Stafford also explained that after identifying the locations with this fitting, staff would move forward with determining the most appropriate method of notifying property owners, and finally, replacing the substituted part.     
Water/Wastewater Department Updates: 
Dump Truck Repair: Renae Stafford discussed that the dump truck repair is complete and the truck has been picked up. 
Hwy 49 altitude valve replacement: Renae Stafford explained that the valve has arrived and after consulting with Underwood representatives, staff had started to execute a temporary bypass to determine which areas and how many customers may be affected during the replacement, but had to postpone it due to the occurrence of several water leaks. She explained that the impact of the trial bypass will help determine whether it would be necessary to contact residents of possible low pressure or temporary lapse of service.  

North Main Tank pump replacement: Renae Stafford discussed that the tank washout, disinfection, and replacement of the flag/float system was completed on August 29, 2014 and that the tank became fully operational and the two Davidson Water connection turned off as of that date.  
NCDENR Collection System Inspection and Report: Renae Stafford discussed that representatives from the regional Division of Water Quality office had completed an inspection on August 20, 2014, which was followed recently with the District’s receipt of the inspection report. The Board reviewed the report, and Renae Stafford discussed the two compliance issues noted and how staff anticipates addressing each item. She confirmed that staff anticipates providing the written response within 30 days, as requested. 

Financial: The Board reviewed the monthly financial report, and Lisa Hedrick explained that the District should be at 16%. She confirmed that revenues are at 18%, and that on the expenses side, Water Purchased is at 34% including excessive usage during the North Main pump replacement, Lisa Hedrick also discussed that the Water Department is at 25%, the Wastewater Department is at 12% including a slight decrease in the treatment rate from the Town of Troy, and the Administrative Department is at 18%. 
Water Loss: The Board reviewed the report and Karen Nash discussed that the loss for the month was still at 41%. Renae Stafford discussed that the loss is generally the highest during the summer months and that a few of the District’s users (in particular, several large and/or seasonal customers) have 2 and 3 inch meters which have not been calibrated in years. She confirmed that staff has started researching the process that would be appropriate to temporarily take the meters out of service for calibration while still supplying the customers with water.
Regular Business

North Main Tank - Davidson Water Invoice: Renae Stafford discussed that after turning off the Davidson Water connections on August 29, staff had followed up with Chris Michaels, the Office Manager, regarding the temporary bulk rate/adjustment for the recent excessive usage. The Board reviewed a memo which detailed the gallons purchased during the pump replacement, as well as a comparison to the prior year’s usage for the same period. Following discussion, Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve the two Davidson water invoices dated September 1, less the adjustments allowed for August and September, one totaling $16,640.38 and the other totaling $9,887.67. Norman Hunt seconded, passed by the Board 3-0.
Proposed Annexation: Renae Stafford explained that as discussed in August, staff has drafted a letter to accompany the petition being mailed to property owners in the first particular area proposed for annexation. She discussed that letter explains the purpose of the petition, and simple instructions for returning the petition to the District’s office. The Board reviewed the letter, as well as a map of the specific area, proposed to be included in the mailing. Following brief discussion, Darcus Bisher made a motion to authorize Karen Nash to sign the letter and for staff to proceed with mailing the petition, letter, and map to properties in the South Main Street/Drayton Drive area. Norman Hunt seconded, passed by the Board 3-0.
Badin Lake Sewer Project – Badin Shores Resort: Renae Stafford discussed that staff has been communicating with Park Manager Dave Doby as the District continues to move forward in the transitional phase of taking over operations of the BSR collection system and Leann Martin continues to sort through the items of legal nature. The Board reviewed recent correspondences regarding the issue of the needed rehab to pump station #3 as well as the $10,460.00 remaining on the $25,000.00 obligation from the consent order. The Board also reviewed and considered several documents, which Renae Stafford explained included the following: 1) a contract with Charles R. Underwood for the rehab of pump station #3 in BSR, 2) an escrow agreement drafted by Leann Martin which requires BSR to issue a check for $10,460.00 to Underwood and provide it to Leann Martin to hold until such time as the rehab work is complete, and 3) a letter drafted by Leann Martin which would satisfy the request of BSR for the District to acknowledge that BSR’s obligation under the consent order to pay $25,000.00 has been met. Following discussion, Norman Hunt made the motion that the terms, obligations and language of the Escrow Agreement By and Between Badin Shores Resort and Handy Sanitary District be approved, contingent upon and subject to Badin Shores Resort’s approval and acceptance of the Escrow Agreement By and Between Badin Shores Resort and Handy Sanitary District, as currently written. Darcus Bisher seconded the motion, passed by the Board 3-0. Norman Hunt also made the motion that the District accept and execute the Underwood contract in the amount not to exceed $27,952.00 for the rehab of pump station #3 at BSR, contingent upon and subject to Badin Shores Resort’s approval and execution of the Escrow Agreement By and Between Badin Shores Resort and Handy Sanitary District, as currently written, and BSR’s issuance and delivery of the check in the amount of $10,460 per the terms of the escrow agreement. Darcus Bisher seconded the motion, passed by the Board 3-0. Finally, Norman Hunt made a motion that Karen Nash be authorized to sign the drafted letter to BSR regarding the $25,000 Consent Order obligation, contingent upon and subject to BSR’s approval and execution of the Escrow Agreement By and Between Badin Shores Resort and Handy Sanitary District, as currently written, and BSR’s issuance and delivery of the check in the amount of $10,460 per the terms of the escrow agreement. Darcus Bisher seconded, passed by the Board 3-0.
Badin Lake Sewer Project - Proposed Amendment to Troy contract: Renae Stafford reminded the Board that Troy had provided a proposed amendment to the contract, but that it contained language beyond the specific revision requested which Leann Martin had advised may have legal implications for the District. She explained that Leann Martin had recommended that a letter be drafted to express these concerns cordially and that an amendment be drafted to include with the correspondence. The Board reviewed the prepared letter and amendment, which Renae Stafford confirmed includes only the specific language necessary to accomplish the objective of allowing SCADA accessibility through satellite transmission. Following review, Darcus Bisher made a motion to authorize Renae Stafford to sign the letter and proceed with mailing both documents to Troy for review. Norman Hunt seconded, passed by the Board 3-0.    

 Request for Wastewater Service: Renae Stafford discussed that the approximately 19% of locations deemed non-simple connections include various issues beyond the lateral assembly replacement, pump installation, and activation of service. She further explained that NCDENR-IFS had previously advised the District to focus on completing the simple residential connections prior to addressing the more costly and complex connections, and that the District has and continues to focus as advised, with the only variances having been to accommodate a short list of particular locations with extenuating circumstances, i.e. properties on pump and haul permits. Renae Stafford explained that the District was recently contacted by the Montgomery County Health Department regarding a property at which the septic system is failing and there is no viable option for repair. She discussed that the county representative requested the District provide wastewater service, and that upon research, staff had realized that this property is one of the non-simple connection locations. The Board reviewed a letter from the county verifying the failing system, an estimate of the District labor and materials totaling $1425.38, as well as a quote for the directional bore that would be required to install the line totaling $1,200.00 and Renae Stafford confirmed that staff recommends the Board approve provision of wastewater service to this particular non-simple connection, on the basis of a failing septic system as verified by the county health department. Following brief discussion, Norman Hunt made the motion to approve the provision of wastewater service to this particular non-simple connection on the basis of a failing septic system as verified by the county health department. Darcus Bisher seconded the motion, passed by the Board 3-0.

Legal Services Invoice: The Board reviewed the monthly invoice from Leann Martin for legal services for the month of August and Renae Stafford confirmed that it had been approved for payment at staff level.     
Karen Nash made a motion to move to closed session to discuss Town of Denton litigation, Badin Lake Sewer Project litigation, and Personnel matters, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 3-0. No action taken. Norman Hunt made a motion to move back into open session, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 3-0.   
Norman Hunt made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 3-0. Adjourned.
The Board immediately reconvened in open session on a motion made by Norman Hunt and seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 3-0. 

Norman Hunt discussed that he had been contacted by a customer who had been disconnected for non-pay and had expressed frustration for not having been contacted by phone prior to the disconnection. Following brief discussion regarding the District’s procedures for completing monthly disconnections, as well as the layout of the District’s invoices, the Board directed staff to research whether a customer service policy revision (regarding the disconnections procedures) was needed, and whether the layout of the invoices should be changed, and then report back to the Board. 

Norman Hunt made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 3-0. Adjourned. 
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